
Stageplay



VOICE

Lee (24--skinny and highly effeminate) and Levi
(21) stand center stage.

LEVI
Voice.

Lee removes a gun from behind him.

LEE
An essay play. By Levi Stroud.

Lee pushes Levi down onto the ground and aims his
gun at him.

LEE
Speak.

Levi remains stiff in fear on the ground.

LEE
Speak, faggot, or forever hold your piece.

Silence.

LEVI
About what?

LEE
(Gesturing to audience.)

Tell them. Tell them our story. Tell them about what
you thought about me.

LEVI
What I thought about you?

LEE
Tell them what you thought when your friend told you
you could play me. When she was all like, oh, you could
totally play Lee. Lee is so much like you.

LEVI
I thought she was incorrect.

LEE
And why is that?

LEVI
Because I didn’t think you were like me.
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LEE
Rule number one of this interview. B.S.--that means be
specific. I already know the answer.

LEVI
Okay...it...it was your voice.

LEE
My voice?

LEVI
And your hair, and your profession of prostitution, and
your overall demeanor. The way you twirled around stage
with a gun to people’s heads.

LEE
Okay, so...you didn’t think you were a flammer like me?

LEVI
In a sense of words, yes.

Lee studies Levi. He goes down to the ground and
takes Levi in his lap, holding him with the gun
pressed to his head.

LEE
Why would you write a character like me if you coudln’t
relate to him?

LEVI
Because I needed a central action.

LEE
So that’s all I was? A plot device?

LEVI
And you had thematic material.

LEE
Oh. So I was a plot--a theme. But I wasn’t a person.
And then at the end of the play you wrote me to go
commit suicide at the end? You know, that’s not how I
would have written it.

LEVI
How would you have written it?

LEE
I don’t know. I’m the character not the writer. And now
the ghost of character’s past has come to haunt you.
It’s like a more interesting version of that boring ass
Christmas story.
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LEVI
Will you please direct the gun elsewhere?

LEE
Maybe. Go...go back to what you said about my voice.

LEVI
That I didn’t think we had the same voice?

LEE
Yeah. But...let’s go way back. Let’s get all Freudian
and shit and take you back to third grade.

Lee gets up and indicates for Levi to stand.
Here we are. At after school care. I’m your butch
neighborhood friend, and you’re the pretty little
princess Levi. We’re hanging up our coats and I say to
you--

LEVI
Don’t say it.

LEE
I’m pretty sure me having a gun means I can say as I
please. So, back to the action: we’re hanging up our
coats and I say to you: Dude, you sound like a girl.

Levi is silent.

LEE
Exactly--you have nothing to say. So I say it again.
Dude you talk like a girl.

Silence.

LEE
Still more silence. And so, I say it again. And then,
you begin to cry. A lot. And then I rush to you. Oh,
I’m so sorry man. I didn’t mean to make you upset,
really. Oh shit, don’t tell the teachers on me, please.

Beat.
End scene. Now, let’s analyze what just happened like
Dr. Phil would. So, Levi--why did that upset you so
much.

LEVI
I think it’s evident.

LEE
But you had been told that before, hadn’t you? I
mean...it was true after all.
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LEVI
Yes...but I hadn’t been told it like that.

LEE
What do you mean? Go deeper. Dig into your mind and
release the truth.

LEVI
He said it as if he was trying to help me--not make fun
of me. As if he was trying to say--dude, for you own
good, you need to know you sound like a girl. Like,
dude, you should really change that. Dude, it’s not
cool, dude.

LEE
Like a doctor talking to a patient. Which made you
realize in that moment--

LEVI
That something actually might be wrong with me.

LEE
Good--okay, we’re getting somewhere. Now, lets craft a
narrative around this. What happened after?

LEVI
Well, I grew a thick skin. Realized I was gay early,
and then went on my merry way acting as I pleased.

LEE
You didn’t change your voice?

LEVI
I didn’t feel like I needed to. I was gay--I had an
excuse.

LEE
But...a character development came into play your
sophomore year of college. Am I correct?

LEVI
Yeah. You are correct Lee. Congratulations for tapping
into this fucked up joint psyche we have.

LEE
The audience doesn’t know the story like I do, so we
must make it known. Tell them, Levi. Tell them of the
drama. Do it for the thea-ay-ter.

LEVI
When I was a sophomore in college I got drunk with a
friend of mine and we messed around. And...when I
confronted him about it to make sure things weren’t
awkward, he took that as me wanting something more.
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LEE
And he told you what?

LEVI
That I was too gay acting for him to get feelings for
me. He said he just wanted to stay friends--which is
all I wanted. But--

LEE
You felt like a third grader all over again.

LEVI
And then I began to notice all around me how being gay
didn’t mean you could be effeminate. I mean, you look
on gay hookup apps and you see, "not into fems." Or you
go to the bar and the more "masc" you look, the more
everyone flocks to you.

LEE
And so the playground was resurrected.

LEVI
Or maybe it had never died.

LEE
That’s my line. I’m the one in the play that says, "the
play ground never dies." Anyways, what did you do with
all of this frustration?

LEVI
I wrote a play.

LEE
Called?

LEVI
Captive Barbies.

LEE
About?

LEVI
Notions of maleness and masculinity in the gay world.

LEE
Involving?

LEVI
Involving prostitution, sub dom kink, affairs, love
triangles, gun violence, closeted cops, adoption, water
sports, the law, the man, megalomania, and god knows
what else.
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LEE
Most importantly--who was the star?

LEVI
You, Lee.

LEE
And did your readers not love me? You won two prizes,
got a staged reading. And at that staged reading, what
did all the excited little sorority girls have to say?

LEVI
They all loved Lee.

LEE
So what the fuck is the problem with being like me?

LEVI
Because it was a matter of Levi, not Lee.

LEE
Oh, so Levi wanted to be loved.

LEVI
Yes.

LEE
And so you went on dates. Lots of them. Lets sit on the
ground and pretend we’re on a date. A picnic. You’re
going to play you and I’m going to play your inner
conscience.

Lee sits. Levi follows.

LEE
Nope, Levi. You’re posture is too womanly. Readjust.
Keep a straight back--don’t let your hips curve out
like that. Good. Better. Now you’re getting it.

Levi shakes Lee’s hand.

LEVI
Nice to meet you.

LEE
Two things, Levi: was that handshake firm enough and
are you talking as low as possible? Are you burying
your Adams apple as deep as possible?

LEVI
What do I do? Oh, I write plays and
screenplays--probably going to go into television.
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LEE
Oh, god, what a faggoty answer. Not only are you an
artsy fartsy writer, but you’re a writer for the
theatre. You’re probably a bottom too.

LEVI
Yeah, I had a nice time with you.

Levi hugs Lee.

LEE
You’re such a weak hugger. Yup, you’re definitely a
bottom.

LEVI
Jesus Christ shut up--I was trying to have a good date.

LEE
This is one fucked up piece of self-loathing queer
theatre. You know what you’re problem is, Levi. You’re
too much of an actor. You were raised for the stage.
You played Danny Zucho, and and the King in Cinderella,
and East from Almost Maine. You did it all, kid. Why
did you stop?

LEVI
Because...because I got tired of playing straight guys.
Because I got tired of being on stage and
wondering--oh, fuck, is the whole audience thinking
about what a faggot I am?

LEE
Exactly my point. You had to take that acting trait and
implement it elsewhere into your life once you quit.
But wait...there was one more production. Your freshman
year. In a night of skits. You played a cross dressing
strip tease instructor.

LEVI
I did.

LEE
Give us a sample of the performance.

LEVI
It...it was too long ago.

LEE
Fine I’ll do it.

Lee twirls about the stage. His voice gets ultra
high as he sways his hips.

Hello, girls. Welcome to beyond the pole. Let’s all get
freaky. Ooh, yeah, just like that. Hmmm...you like the

(MORE)
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LEE (cont’d)
leg I’m showing in these glittery short shorts? I bet
you do. Ooooh, yeah, hmmm...good, bend over just like
this.

Lee bends over with his ass to the audience. He
then gets down onto all fours.

LEE
Mmmmmm...yes...

LEVI
Okay, we get the point, Lee.

Lee rolls over onto his back.

LEE
Okay, so point gotten. Anyways. How did that
performance make you feel?

LEVI
Good. Liberated.

LEE
But also shitty. Why?

LEVI
Because I realized I either had to play a parody or
play normal.

LEE
Ewe...I despise that word. Normal...yuck. The word
feels worse than a pube in my mouth. And so, in that
moment, you gave up on being an actor...and then you
became a self loathing faggot that had to go act
straight out in the real world and failed miserably at
it.

LEVI
Okay, Lee...you’ve got me. You’ve got me pegged. I
sucked. I hated myself, and I hated my voice, and
that’s how you were born.

LEE
God, that makes me feel like one of those babies on
Jerry Springer. My father refuses to claim me.

LEVI
I’m sorry.

Lee is silent. Something in him is defeated.
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LEVI
Lee, what’s wrong?

LEE
Nothing, idiot. I’m just a complicated person with a
lot of thoughts and feelings. Like writer like
character. Anyways, case closed, mystery cracked. You
can go now.

Levi is silent. Lee holds up his gun.

LEE
I said go.

Levi begins to walk away. The lights dim. The
song, "To Be real" begins to play. Levi stops. He
begins to smile, and he lets out a brief laugh.

LEE
You’re smiling? You’re laughing?

LEVI
Yeah.

LEE
You’re not staying in your character.

LEVI
I can’t help it. Do you hear that song?

LEE
Of course I hear that song.

LEVI
It...it was playing in Paris is Burning.

LEE
I said you can go now.

LEVI
No...no because our story isn’t finished, Lee.

LEE
Again, I have the gun.

LEVI
I wrote you. I know you’d never use it.

LEE
Okay, fine. I’ll just verbally degrade you until you
cry.
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LEVI
Okay, let’s set the scene. I’m...I’m a junior now in
college, and I’m in a documentary class. We watch Paris
is Burning, about the drag queens in Harlem. And it was
all about how gender is a construction and everything I
already knew...but had never seen. And...And I had
never seen anything so...beautiful.

LEE
Well, you have bad taste.

LEVI
And...I...I began to tear up. And...I wanted to cry
like I was in third grade again because for the first
time in so long--

LEE
You didn’t feel like a faggot.

LEVI
I just felt like a human being.

The music fades out.

LEE
And then you started to get these big ideas.

LEVI
I started to think maybe you could be a human being,
Lee. That I could understand.

LEE
You were wrong.

LEVI
And...and then I realized that maybe you were tender
and maybe you had been hurt.

LEE
And so you rewrote the script and you gave me that
lifetime movie bullshit of a back story.

LEVI
At least it made you real. Isn’t that what you wanted?

LEE
I wanted to be a star--not real. You made me into
someone who’s issues all stemmed from their trauma as a
child. When, in third grade, a friend watched me get
beat up for being a faggot. I mean, how unoriginal.
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LEVI
And so then I submitted it to be produced.

LEE
And it got fucking accepted.

LEVI
And we assembled a cast.

LEE
Do you know what that cast must have been thinking of
you during auditions. With that script. A script of
five gay men talking about their love and sex life like
a mix between erotica and a telenovela. They must have
thought--wow, this writer is an incredible faggot.

LEVI
And then it went on to be rehearsed, and I watched all
of these little parts of me manifest themselves.

LEE
You must have been so ashamed. All of the characters
were crazy.

LEVI
And I had my doubts. I didn’t know about the rewrites.
I didn’t know about the whole thing.

LEE
Because it was shit. How could you do that? Show the
whole world you were a freak?

LEVI
And I went to every performance. And every reaction
made me think a different thing.

LEE
Did it make you reconsider yourself? In all ways?

LEVI
Yes. It did. At moments I cringed. At moments I
thought--oh, fuck, this is too much. Or, oh, shit, that
was way too dramatic. Or, wait, no, I shouldn’t have
changed that.

LEE
Or most importantly, you thought that my new story line
might be bullshit. I wasn’t supposed to be a real
person. I wasn’t supposed to feel.

LEVI
But you were. And you did. And it freaked me out.
Because...then what did that say about me?
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LEE
It said you were weak.

Long silence as the two stare at each other.

LEVI
But...the day before my last performance I was flipping
through an old journal.

LEE
I don’t want to hear this.

LEVI
And I found this short story I wrote. In it, I was a
mother who had a child with down syndrome. And...my
biggest secret was that I was horribly ashamed of her.
That I would hide her from other children, or
overcompensate by making the most cookies for a school
bake sale, or blame my failed marriage on her. Or
smother her in make up at only third grade during choir
performances so that she would look just a bit normal.

LEE
That’s fucked up.

LEVI
And it was all a metaphor for me and my gay-sounding
voice. And in that moment, I thought to myself--what
bullshit. What utter bullshit. And so I made the
decision to go to that play on its last performance.

LEE
I didn’t want you there.

Levi gets closer.

LEE
Back away from me.

LEVI
And I decided to listen to every word that was said
with love.

LEE
Shut up.

LEVI
No...I did. Every bit of it. I told myself...own and
love every bit of it. This whole thing is your voice.
And you’re gonna love it, goddammit, regardless of its
flaws.
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LEE
I don’t need your love.

LEVI
I don’t care if you need it. After the show, do you
know what all my friends had to tell me? They told me I
was totally Lee.

LEE
You couldn’t even come close to my excellence.

LEVI
And I was proud. For the first time, I was totally
proud.

Lee chuckles.

LEE
You love me.

LEVI
What else am I supposed to do?

The two study each other for a long moment as the
lights slowly dim to black.


